Home > Henderson, Leonard

Henderson, Leonard m

Henderson, Leonard

by Lucy B. Royster, 1988

6 Oct. 1772-13 Aug. 1833



Engraving of Judge Leonard Henderson. Image

from the North Carolina Museum of History. [2]Leonard Henderson, lawyer, teacher, and chief justice of the <u>North</u> <u>Carolina Supreme Court</u> [3], was born in the Nutbush community near Williamsboro,<u>Granville County</u> [4], the third son of six children of Richard and Elizabeth Keeling Henderson. His grandfather was Samuel Henderson, first sheriff of the county, and his wife, Elizabeth Williams, who had moved there from Hanover, Va., in 1740. At their home, Jonesboro, the <u>Richard</u> <u>Hendersons</u> [6] raised two daughters (Fannie, who married Judge Spruce Macay [6]; and Elizabeth, who became Mrs. William Lee Alexander) and four sons (Richard, who moved to Virginia and became a judge; <u>Archibald</u> [7], who moved to Salisbury and there married the sister of Governor <u>Nathaniel Alexander</u> [8]; Leonard; and John Lawson [9], who often represented the borough of Salisbury in the <u>General Assembly</u> [10], and was comptroller of the state and<u>clerk</u> [11] of the Supreme Court in Raleigh).

Leonard's education was confined to instruction by local teachers and the Reverend<u>Henry Pattillo [12]</u>, the prescribed courses at Springer College, and one or two sessions at a school in Salisbury. Afterwards he studied law at Williamsboro under Judge John Williams [13], of Montpelier, who had married Henderson's maternal grandmother and with whom he lived after the death of his parents. He was admitted to the bar and for a time was clerk of the district court in Hillsborough. A <u>Freemason [14]</u>, in 1797 he was senior warden of Hiram Lodge No. 24. In 1802 he was elected to the <u>Council of State [15]</u>, and in 1807 he was appointed a commissioner of the town of Williamsboro.

In 1808, two years after the district system of courts was abolished, Henderson was elected by the General Assembly to fill a vacancy on the Superior Court bench caused by the death of Judge Spruce Macay. The election of Henderson, a thoroughgoing <u>Federalist</u> [16] and an ardent supporter of Alexander Hamilton and John Marshall, was a high tribute to his character and eminent qualifications, as the legislature was solidly <u>Republican</u> [17]. About this time Henderson opened a law school at Williamsboro and soon earned a reputation for thoroughness and accuracy. Although he did not formulate the case method of instruction, his pupils were well versed in concrete cases selected by Henderson from numerous volumes. Among the many young men who studied with him were <u>Richmond M. Pearson</u> [18], <u>William Horn Battle</u> [19], Robert Ballard Gilliam, Robert H. Burton, and <u>Hutchins G. Burton</u> [20]. The school at Henderson's home, Jonesboro, was the forerunner of Richmond Hill and The University of North Carolina law schools.

After eight years as a Superior Court judge and with a growing family, Henderson resigned in 1816 to resume his law practice in Williamsboro and teach in his law school. In 1817 he was elected a trustee of The <u>University of North Carolina</u> [21], serving until his resignation in 1828. Late in 1818 the court system was again changed and the <u>Supreme Court of</u> <u>North Carolina</u> [3] was established. Judges Henderson and <u>John Hall</u> [22], with <u>John Louis Taylor</u> [23] as chief justice, comprised the first court. In 1829, after the death of Taylor, Henderson became chief justice, a position he held until his

own death.

<u>Henderson County</u> [24] and the cities of Henderson and Hendersonville were all named in the judge's honor. He was described as a large man, over six feet tall and weighing 212 pounds, with dark hair, gray eyes, a large, symmetrical head, and a long chin. He was buried at Montpelier, his childhood home, and survived by his wife, Frances Farrar, whom he had married on 3 Nov. 1795; she was the niece of Judge John Williams, who had guided his legal studies at Williamsboro. They had four sons and two daughters: Archibald Erskine, William Farrar, John Leonard, and Richard (who died three years before his father), Fannie (who married Dr. William V. Taylor and moved to Memphis, Tenn.), and Lucy (who married Dr. Richard Sneed and moved to Henderson, Ky.).

A portrait of Chief Justice Henderson was presented to the North Carolina Supreme Court on 20 Apr. 1909.

References:

John L. Cheney, Jr., ed., North Carolina Government, 1585–1979 (1981).

DAB, vol. 4 (1960).

T. B. Kingsbury, "Chief Justice Leonard Henderson," Wake Forest Historical Society Papers (1899).

Samuel T. Peace, "Zeb's Black Baby," Vance County, North Carolina (1955).

Nannie May Tilley, "Studies in the History of Colonial Granville County" (M.A. thesis, Duke University, 1931).

C. L. Van Noppen Papers (Manuscript Department, Duke University Library, Durham).

John B. Watkins, Historic Vance County (1941).

John H. Wheeler, Historical Sketches of North Carolina (1851).

Additional Resources:

"Leonard Henderson 1772-1833." N.C. Highway Historical Marker G-99, N.C. Office of Archives & History. https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/history/division-historical-resources/nc-highway-historical-marker-program/Markers.aspx? sp=Markers&k=Markers&sv=G-99 [25]

Winston, Robert W. and Clark, Walter. "Leonard Henderson: address of Judge Robert W. Winston presenting the portrait of Chief Justice Henderson to the Supreme Court of North Carolina." [Raleigh? : s.n.]. 1908. <u>https://archive.org/details/leonardhenderson111wins</u> [26] (accessed January 4, 2013).

North Carolina Supreme Court Historical Society. "Portrait of Chief Justice Leonard Henderson." <u>http://www.ncschs.net/Henderson_Leonard.aspx [27]</u> (accessed January 4, 2013).

Horton, Lucy Henderson, compiler. "Leonard Henderson" *Family History Compiled by Lucy Henderson Horton*. Franklin, Tenn.: Press of the News. 1922. 283-284. <u>http://books.google.com/books?</u> id=hWtVAAAAMAAJ&pg=PA283#v=onepage&q&f=false [28] (accessed January 4, 2013).

W. H. Battle, "Memoir of Chief Justice Leonard Henderson."*North Carolina University Magazine 9, no. 4* (November, 1859): 193-202. <u>http://books.google.com/books?id=TAwyAQAAMAAJ&pg=PA193#v=onepage&q&f=false</u> [29] (accessed January 4, 2013).

T. B. Kingsbury, "Chief Justice Leonard Henderson," Wake Forest Student. November, 1898.

Image Credits:

"Lithograph, Accession #: H.19XX.331.67 [2]." 1900-1920. North Carolina Museum of History.

Subjects: Biographies [30] Educators [31] Lawyers [32] Public officials [33] Authors: Royster, Lucy B. [34] Origin - location: Granville County [35] University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill[36] From: Dictionary of North Carolina Biography, University of North Carolina Press.[37]

1 January 1988 | Royster, Lucy B.

Source URL: https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/henderson-leonard

Links

[1] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/henderson-leonard [2] http://collections.ncdcr.gov/RediscoveryProficioPublicSearch/ShowItem.aspx?33443+ [3] https://www.ncpedia.org/supreme-court-north-carolina [4] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/granville [5]

https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/henderson-richard [6] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/macay-spruce [7]

https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/henderson-archibald [8] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/alexander-nathaniel [9]

https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/lawson-john-0 [10] https://www.ncpedia.org/general-assembly [11] https://www.ncpedia.org/clerk-court [12]

https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/pattillo-henry [13] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/williams-john [14] https://www.ncpedia.org/freemasons [15]

https://www.ncpedia.org/council-state [16] https://www.ncpedia.org/federalist-party [17] https://www.ncpedia.org/republican-party [18]

https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/pearson-richmond-mumford [19] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/battle-william-horn [20]

https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/burton-hutchins-gordon [21] https://www.ncpedia.org/university-north-carolina-chapel-hi [22]

https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/hall-john [23] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/taylor-john-louis [24]

https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/henderson [25] https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/history/division-historical-resources/nc-highway-historical-markerprogram/Markers.aspx?sp=Markers&k=Markers&sv=G-99 [26] https://archive.org/details/leonardhenderson111wins [27]

http://www.ncschs.net/Henderson_Leonard.aspx [28] http://books.google.com/books?

 $id=hWtVAAAAMAAJ\& pg=PA283 \#v=onepage\& q\& f=false~\cite[29]~http://books.google.com/books?$

id=TAwyAQAAMAAJ&pg=PA193#v=onepage&q&f=false [30] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/biography-term [31] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/educators [32] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/lawyers [33]

https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/public-officials [34] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/authors/royster-lucy-b [35]

https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont/g [36] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmon-33 [37] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/dictionary-no